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Latinos’ high school graduation rate is closer to 70% (88% regular high school 

graduation rates for 2017). 

 

In 70 years, we are at the highest point of inequality in the nation. Not only will 

Massachusetts see a decline in numbers of high school graduates, but Latinx students also 

represent a rapidly growing segment of the pipeline. By 2032, nearly 1 in 4 students in 
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differently. Higher Education is responsible for student success. We should be data 

driven. 

 

Commissioner Santiago said that Bristol is doing a great job with co-requisites and math 

pathways. Bristol is on the way; the policies that President Douglas is putting in place 

will lead to more success than ever before; you have right mindset - use the data. Two-

thirds of students of color go to community colleges. How can we justify that the 

community colleges are the least funded of the three types of institutions?  

 

The Commissioner asked the Board what they thought he needed to know about Bristol 

Community College. Trustees responded that Bristol has a great president who is 

surrounded by a great team and supportive Board who will challenge her. State colleges 

need the community colleges; but state colleges need to enhance their offerings. The 

transfer system is very helpful. Affordability is an issue for students but not this alone. 

For students of color, more cultural and qualitative changes need to occur. We need to 

look at the support systems in place. Of the three segments, community colleges are the 

most welcoming. We need to have a serious conversation about funding for community 

colleges. Equity is very important. 

 

III. Tom Sannicandro – Director of Massachusetts Association of Community Colleges 

 

Mr. Sannicandro said it was a pleasure to be here to explain who the Massachusetts 

Association of Community Colleges was and how they can serve the Board and college. 

His position is funded by the Massachusetts community colleges; the 15 presidents are 

his bosses. Mr. Sannicandro was in the House of Representatives for 12 years; the Joint 

Commission of Higher Education for 6 years; a lawyer, a corporate attorney, and then 

went back into higher education in social sciences.
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Trustee Torres said regarding the 
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(Trustee Hovan left the meeting at this time – approximately 5:20 p.m.) 

 

VI. President’s Report 

 

President Douglas introduced Vice President for Student Services and Enrollment 

Management Ed Cabellon who gave an update to the Board about Fall 2019 Enrollment. 

He reviewed where enrollment numbers were: 

 Met Spring 2019 enrollment goal of -5%. 

 Exceeded Summer 2019 enrollment goal of -5%. 

 Met Fall 2019 enrollment goals of -5%. 

 

V.P. Cabellon said they made a lot of changes this year such as the Hard Stop Deadline. 

It’s a retention challenge to keep students who choose to register by the deadline. 

 

Bristol Online: 

 Exceeded Fall 2019 enrollment goal of -5%. 

o +6.12% in FTE/Credits 

o +0.32% in Headcount 

 Online Only Students: 

o +5.74% in Headcount 

o +10.15% in Credits 

 Hybrid Students: 

o +1.67% in Headcount 

o +24.09% in Blended Option 

 

Diversity: 

 Minority registered admits (-0.3%). 

 25 year-old and older registered admits (-4.4%). 

 

Heirs Unduplicated Student Headcount: 

 Black or African American was 639 in Fall 2018 and 661 in Fall 2019 (a 3% 

change). 

 Hispanic was 644 in Fall 2018 and 638 in Fall 2019 (a -1% change). 

 25 and Older was 3,050 in Fall 2018 and 2,909 in Fall 2019 (42% - same 

percentage as last year). 

 

Strategies to increase student support: Tactics 

 Family Night Initiatives 

 
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process. V.P. Cabellon says a student applies, gets admitted, then registers – in this 

process we lose a third to a half of students, so we reach out to them. Trustee Saunders 

said it is great that you have advisors but how do the students know they have advisers? 

V.P. Cabellon said that students go to orientation and are constantly communicated with 

via email; our team is working in conjunction with Academic Affairs.  

 

President Douglas introduced Vice President for Finance and Administration Steve 

Kenyon who gave an update to the Board about the Taunton Center. The following are 

some highlights: 

 

 Bristol’s lease did not survive the mall’s bankruptcy.  

 Estimated end date: February 2021. 

 Current negotiations: license agreement for one-year term. 

 Management working with Department of Capital Asset Management & 

Maintenance to issue a Request for Proposal (RFP). 

 Working with internal and external constituencies to develop a new proposal. 

 Key discussion points: locations and existing program changes (i.e. chemistry 

lab). 

 RFP submission date: December. Typically a 4-6 month process. 

 Buildout in summer and fall 2020. Typically 6-12 month process. 

 Occupancy in January 2021 or June 2021. 

 Communication plan will commence this week. 

 Topic included in November’s Facility Committee Meeting Agenda. 

 

Trustee Torres said to make sure that Taunton is represented so as to maintain local 

control when drafting an RFP. President Douglas said we are launching the 

communication plan tonight. We are in Taunton for good. 

 

President Douglas introduced Interim Vice President for Workforce Development, 

Lifelong Learning, and Grant Development Jennifer Menard who discussed the 

Massachusetts Skills Capital Grant: 

 

Massachusetts Skills Capital Grant 
 

Bristol was awarded $499,108 through the Massachusetts Skills Capital Grant Program to 

support the development of an Associate in Science in Offshore Wind Energy and 

Certificate of Completion in High Voltage and Fiber Optics. In collaboration with JDR 

Cables and Greater New Bedford Regional Technical High School, funds will be utilized 

to build three labs which include Fiber Optics, High Voltage and a General Lab. All 

equipment that will be purchased is targeted for the training, simulation and testing 

aspects aligned with the instructional content of the proposed Associate in Science in 

Offshore Wind and Certificate of Completion in High Voltage and Fiber Optics. Items to 

be purchased include equipment for cable, fiber optics, high voltage and wind turbine 

technical training, technical software and testing instruments. This new program will 
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President Douglas said her 2019-20 goals were presented to the Board at the Retreat in 

August. As noted, she reduced the total number of measurable goals. She asked if the 

Board had any questions. There were no questions from the Board. 

 

Upon a motion made by Trustee Saunders and seconded by Trustee Malasi, it was 

VOTED to approve the President’s Key Goals for 2019-20. (Trustee Souza was not 

present for this vote.) 

 

VII. Financial Update  

 

Since Trustee Souza had stepped out for a moment, Vice President Steve Kenyon gave 

his Financial Update. He said the June 30, 2019 Financial Statements were approved 

earlier today by the Finance/Budget Committee. There were no audit adjustments or 

findings.  The full board will hear the report and required communications from the 

auditors at the December meeting. 

 

Overall FY20 revenues are consistent with budget. We were up in fee revenue due to the 

summer semester exceeding budget. Expenditures are a little over budget but will be 

brought back to budget in the coming months. Investment income is doing well - up 

$300,000 YTD. We are on track for $12 million in capital appropriations that will allow 

us to replace our steam line and heating system and replace our aging electrical 

infrastructure. We still have work to do to build the 2021 budget but will stay on track for 

a spring approval by the Board. Trustee Videva Dufresne asked what was the process for 

funding of projects. V.P. Kenyon said it is accomplished through the college’s budget 

process and from funds from the Foundation.  

 

 VIII. Report of Student Trustee 

 

Trustee Souza gave his report to the Board of Trustees. The following are some of the 

highlights: 

 

 The new Student Senators were elected on October 2 and held their first meeting: 

 

o Cameron Costa 

o Malkiah Cunningham 

o Fahmida Hussain 

o Beth Dube 

o Brian Dube 

 

 Bristol EXP event was held on August 28. 

 Welcome Week – throughout the first week of classes there were a variety of 

events on each day across the different campuses. 

 Bristol EXP Community BBQ was held on September 25. 
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Trustee Souza said he would like to establish a club and event calendar that lists all 

student events in one place. Trustee Videva Dufresne suggested using Teams, but Trustee 

Souza said that can be difficult to use as there are too many subcommittees. Trustee 

Malasi asked about using Facebook, but Trustee Souza said some students do not utilize 

Facebook. 


